
To: Oakdale City Council 

From: Bryan Whitemyer, City Manager 

Re: June 2017 Administration Department Report 

  

  

In an effort to highlight the work being done by all City Departments, City staff provides 
monthly activity reports to the City Council at the 2nd City Council meeting of each 
month.  These reports are included in the agenda packet as an informational item but 
council members are encouraged to ask questions about any of the items listed in the 
report.  The purpose of these reports is to help keep the City Council and the public 
apprised of the work being done in all areas of city operations.  

Administration Department Activities 

• Marijuana Workshop:  An educational workshop on the Adult Use Marijuana Act
was held on Monday, April 10, 2017.  A presentation was given by the City’s
legal counsel on the aspects of the new laws on marijuana use.  A special City
Council Meeting has been scheduled to discuss this topic in more detail on
Thursday, April 27, 2017 at 6pm at the City Council Chambers located at 277
North 2nd Avenue.  The special City Council meeting on April 27, 2017 was
attended by about 30 people.  The majority of those in attendance were from
Oakdale. UPDATE: The City has developed a Cannabis Pilot Program
Application process for individuals interested in opening a cannabis related
business in Oakdale.  Currently all commercial cannabis operations are banned
in Oakdale.  The application process was implemented to find out if and what
type of businesses are interested in coming to the City of Oakdale.  Pre-submittal
conference were held on Tuesday, May 30th and Wednesday, June 14th.  Over
150 individuals attended the meetings.  Proposals are due on Monday, June 19,
2017. 

• Met with the school district to coordinate the road construction work planned for
Johnson Avenue, Lee Avenue and Pontiac Street that is scheduled to take place
between June 1, 2017 and July 31, 2017.  The City’s goal is to start and
complete these road improvement projects while school is out of session. The
City has received bids for these projects and the bids will be presented to the
City Council on Monday, May 15, 2017.  If approved by the City Council the City
of Oakdale will be one of the first cities to start a project funded by Measure L.
The road work is anticipated to begin in early June 2017.  UPDATE: Work has
already begun on these street segments.  The contractor anticipates having the
road work completed and open to full traffic prior to school returning to session in
August 2017.
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• Staff is in the process of developing the City’s Fiscal Year 2017-2018 Preliminary
Budget.  Administration staff is meeting with individual departments to review and
assess their budget requests.  Staff hopes to schedule a budget workshop with
the City Council during the week of May 22nd to begin discussions on the budget
with the desire of having the City Council adopt the Preliminary Budget at its
June 5, 2017 City Council meeting.  UPDATE: The City Council approved the FY
2017-2018 budget at its June 5, 2017 meeting.

• East F Street Specific Plan:  We have restarted our East F Street Specific Plan
conference calls and we are making progress on the project.  We are taking
steps to complete required traffic studies and financial analysis so that we can
move forward with the specific plan amendment process. The City has hired a
traffic consultant on behalf of the East F Street Specific Plan developer to assess
the traffic impacts associated with the revised specific plan land use
designations.  The consultant has already started their data gathering efforts.
This is great news since the work needed to be completed before schools closed
for the summer.  UPDATE: The traffic consultant is nearly done with his work and
we expect a final report in the next few weeks.  Staff continues to work with the
project to determine the D Street alignment that will connect N. Stearns Road to
N. Maag Avenue.  The City is in the process of entering into an agreement with a
right of way agent on behalf of the East F Street Specific Plan project to move
forward with the acquisition/purchase of land needed to build the roadway behind
the rodeo grounds.

• Close Out of Redevelopment Agency Activities:  Staff continues to work with the
State Department of Finance to close out the activities of the former
Redevelopment Agency of the City of Oakdale.  Staff has submitted its last and
final Recognized Obligation Payment Schedule to the state and is working with
them on some minor edits.  This step is very important since once it is completed
and signed off by the State the City will be able to use approximately $800,000 in
past redevelopment agency bond proceeds to help construct the D Street
extension to N. Stearns Road.

• Focus on Prevention:  The City Manager attended the Thursday, June 1, 2017
Focus on Prevention meeting that focused on strengthening families.  City
Manager Whitemyer will sit on the Strengthening Families Action Council going
forward.

• Emergency Operations Center:  Staff conducted a periodic review of the City’s
Emergency Operations Center to ensure things are in order in case the center
needs to be activiated.



Legislative 
• Prepared and processed the City Council agenda packet for the regular meetings of May

1 and May 15, 2017 and prepared and processed Special City Council agendas for May
15, 2017 and June 1, 2017.

• Attended two City Council meetings during the month of May.

• Prepared and finalized City Council 8 resolutions for the Mayor’s and Clerk’s signatures.
Copies of the resolutions were then distributed and scanned in the City’s Records
Retention System.

• Prepared the draft City Council meeting minutes for the May 1 and May 15, 2017.

• Prepared staff report - Claim for Damage Rejection – Mary Ann Mercurio.

• Processed and finalized contracts and/or notices to proceed with:
1) United Pavement Maintenance, Inc. for the 2017 Street Overlay Project;
2) George Reed Inc. for the South Yosemite Avenue Surface Improvement Project;
3) Churchwell White LLP for City Attorney Services;
4) KD Anderson & Associates, Inc. for East “F” Street Traffic Engineering

Consultant Services;
5) Seifel Consulting, Inc. for Fiscal Consultant’s Report Advisory Services Work

Program;
6) Bear Electrical Solutions for Traffic Signal Maintenance (contract extension);
7) Ontel Security Services, Inc. for City Facility Security Services; and,
8) Quality Sound for Gladys Lemmons Senior Center Sound System Upgrade.

• Prepared and submitted for publication public hearing notice for 2017-2018 Fiscal Year
Budget Hearing on June 5, 2017.

• Complied with second Public Records Request for City employee salaries and benefits.

• Records Management – Ongoing.

General Administration 
• Processed for one claim rejection related to property damage.

• Continued processing two pending claims for damages.

• Performed notary services.

• Finalized 4 Special Event Applications and met with Oakdale Farmers Market Event Organizer.

To: Bryan Whitemyer, City Manager

From: Kathy Teixeira

Re: June 2017 City Clerk Department Report



 

 

To:  Bryan Whitemyer, City Manager 

From: Jeff Gravel, Public Services Director 

Re:  June 2017 Public Services Department Report for May 

  

 

 

AIRPORT DIVISION 
MONTHLY DIVISION UPDATES 
 AIRPORT CAMERAS: City Council authorized the $15,851 Airport Camera Project. This Project will 

relocate one existing camera and add two additional pan/tilt/zoom cameras to the Airport. The new 
cameras will provide total view of the runway and taxiway. Oakdale PD will be added to the web-based 
viewer. 

 AIRPORT FENCE IMPROVEMENTS PHASE I: Improvements consist of new fence at Laughlin Road and 
around park, 3 new automatic gates and system upgrade. The iron gate on Laughlin Road will be 
installed week of June 5. The Final Punchlist items are nearly complete. 

 AIRPORT PAVEMENT REHABILITATION - DESIGN: This Projects scope of work includes all FAA 
Entitlement paved areas as well as Enterprise Funded Hangar L-4 Apron. 30% plans were reviewed with 
the FAA on May 4. 

 AIRPORT WELL PROJECT: The Well Project will replace the 50+ year old domestic well. Staff has; been 
approved a budget from City Council in the amount of $65,000. City Staff reviewed the Plans and Specs 
with the Consultant the week of May 8. City Staff is meeting with Stanislaus Consolidated Fire 
Protection District the week of June 5 to evaluate development needs as well as potable. 

 AIRPORT WILDLIFE HAZARD ASSESSMENT: The consultant completed its 12-month survey on 3/31/17. 
It is common for the FAA to require a Wildlife Hazard Management Plan upon approval of the 
Assessment. The plan was submitted to the FAA by the Consultant on June 5. 

 AIRPORT FUEL:  
o 8,504 gallons fuel, in the amount of $31,627 was delivered on 5/25/2017. 
o 8,769 gallons fuel, in the amount of $33,016 was delivered on 3/8/2017. 

 PILOTS CENTER: Staff received comments from Stanislaus County on 5/31 regarding the volunteer 
drafted details submitted to the Building Department on May 8. Staff will resubmit revised plans for 
recheck mid-June. 

 
BUILDING DIVISION 

BUILDING PERMIT ACTIVITY ISSUED 

RESIDENTIAL-SINGLE FAMILY DWELLINGS 16 

RESIDENTIAL REMODELS/ALTERATIONS 45 

RESIDENTIAL-SOLAR 16 

COMMERCIAL REMODELS 3 

TOTAL INSPECTIONS 176 

TOTAL PERMITS 94 

 
MONTHLY DIVISION UPDATES 
 JKB LIVING:  

PH 2: 99% build out, one lot left to develop.  
PH 3: Permits for remaining 6 lots have been requested 
PH 4: 47 lots – No update to report. Application for permits are on file.  
PH 5: 30 lots – under construction  

 NAVIGATOR DEVELOPMENT: Tesoro Subdivision gated community across from golf course. 86 lot build 
in progress. 37 lots to complete build out. 15 currently under construction.  

 LAFFERTY HOMES: 49 infill lots west side Bridle Ridge 10 permits for Phase II currently under 
construction.  
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CODE ENFORCEMENT DIVISION 
CODE ENFORCEMENT ACTIVITY NUMBER 

NEW CASES RECEIVED 37 

CASES RESPONDED 190 

CASES CLOSED 24 

NEW CASES YEAR TO DATE 228 

CLOSED CASES YEAR TO DATE 174 

OPEN CASES 116 

GILTON BULKY-ITEM PICK UPS SCHEDULED 6 

 
WATER CONSERVATION ACTIVITY ISSUED 

WATER CONSERVATION VIOLATION NOTICES ISSUED 3 

 
MONTHLY DIVISION UPDATES  
 Investigated 10 single family homes that had higher than normal water usage last month. Helped identify 

the high usage reasons and made recommendations if contact was made. 
 

ENGINEERING DIVISION 
ENGINEERING PERMIT ACTIVITY ISSUED 

ENCROACHMENT 9 

TRANSPORTATION 0 

FIRE HYDRANT 0 

GRADING 1 

 
MONTHLY DIVISION UPDATES  
 J STREET/ Ash Street Tunnel Project: City Engineer approved plans. Expecting to award bid for 

construction in summer 2017 

 
MONTHLY CAPITAL IMPROVEMENT PROJECT UPDATES 
 OAKDALE COMMUNITY PARK: Received updated scheduled from contractor.  Park is moving along and 

expected to be 95% complete by August.  Ribbon Cutting scheduled for Saturday, September 16th. 

 SIERRA AND D LIFT STATION: All underground improvements are completed. Hardscape is completed.  
City Staff completed electrical improvements. PG&E work completed. The Lift station is fully operational.  
Engineers, constructor and staff are fine tuning its operation. 

 VALLEY VIEW RIVER ACCESS TRAIL: Contractor will start mobilization on July 5th. 

 WELL NO. 10: Block wall is complete. Contractor is working on fencing, pump and pedestal. 

 C STREET PHASE 2 WATER LINE REPLACEMENT (6th TO YOSEMITE): Water line passed first time on both 
their mandatory bacteriological test. Perming tie-ins and concrete work. The project is ahead of schedule. 

 C STREET PHASE 2 PAVEMENT (6th TO YOSEMITE): Construction should start August 1. 

 C STREET PHASE III, WATER (YOSEMITE TO FIRST): No bids received on May 4th. City to negotiate with 
local Contractor. 

 C STREET PHASE III, PAVEMENT (YOSEMITE TO FIRST): Plan design at 90%. Will schedule bid according to 
Phase III Water Project. 

 2017 PAVEMENT MAINTENANCE PROJECT: The project consists of Lee and Johnson overlays and Pontiac 
reconstruction. Bids opened on May, 4th. Low bidder came in under engineers estimate. Notice to proceed 
issued May 31. Project is proceeding ahead of schedule. 

 SOUTH YOSEMITE (F TO J): The project consists of South Yosemite realignments, signal pole relocation at 
G and pavement work. Project was awarded May 15th. Notice to proceed to be issued in August. 
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 SEWER CROSSING: Consultant in pre-design due diligence. A design meeting with City Staff is scheduled 
for June. 

 
PARKS DIVISION 

WORK COMPLETED  NUMBER 

PARK INSPECTIONS PERFORMED 4 

IRRIGATION  On 

PLAYGROUND REPAIRS 3 

 
MONTHLY DIVISION UPDATES 
 PARK AND LANDSCAPE STRIPS: Clean and adjust irrigation heads on a regular basis throughout summer. 

Repair irrigation breaks promptly throughout summer.   

 MOWING: Mowing weekly. 

 IRRIGATION: Establish summer water program. 
 

PLANNING DIVISION 
MONTHLY DIVISION UPDATES 

APPLICATION LOCATION DESCRIPTION STATUS 

2014-14 
Out of Boundary 
Water Agreement 

Tioga Avenue Water service Agreement completed in DRAFT form. Next step is to 
meet with OID and ID41 to finalize Agreement and 
prepare for City Council Public Hearings. 

2015-11 
Tesoro II TSM 

E. F Street 107 residential lots Waiting for revised TSM from Applicant. 

E. F Street 
Specific Plan 
Amendment 

E. F Street 
Specific Plan 

Land use 
modifications 

Revised Specific Plan document submitted in 
September 2016 and currently in review.  Awaiting 
further information from Developer/Applicant. 

2017-02 
Re-Zone to 
Planned 
Development, 
Tentative 
Subdivision Map & 
Tentative Parcel 
Map 

1188 River 
Ave. 

Rezone to PD to 
develop 21 Single 
Family Lots 

Planning Commission approved project on May 4th and 
recommended approval to City Council.  City Council 
approved on June 5th.  Notice of Determination (CEQA 
will be filed with Recorders office on June 7th. 

2005-02 
Planned 
Development 
Amendment 

856 East H St. Amendment proposed 
a 5’; side/rear yard 
setback on most lots 
with the exception of 
2 lots 

Currently working with Applicant on site layout and 
mapping modifications.  Those modifications may 
affect amendment to PD.  Said amendments to be 
determined. Original PD utilized 0 lot line setback 
concept.  Amendment proposed a 5’; side/rear yard 
setback on most lots with the exception of 2 lots. 

MJUP 2009-18 
Oakdale Senior 
Housing 

1450 West F 
Street 

Development of 110 
independent and 
assisted-living units. 

Awaiting proposal for minor revisions to project and 
adopted CFF Agreement.  Currently on hold pending 
further information from Developer.  Based on 
discussions with Developer, the proposed revisions to 
the project and CFF Agreement expected to be 
submitted. 

Greenwave Court Bridle Ridge 
Specific Plan 

Development of 11 
single-family dwelling 
units. 

Developer submitted Final Map for review.  Design 
Review Application Improvement Plans, and 
Subdivision Improvement Agreement.   
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APPLICATION LOCATION DESCRIPTION STATUS 

2017-01 
Site Plan Review 

650 Delano 
Drive 

Development of an 
11,000 square foot 
machine shop and 
associated on-site 
improvements. 

Conditional Approval Letter issued to applicant in 
February 2017. 

2017-02 
General Plan 
Amendment and 
Re-Zone 

1135 East J 
Street 

Development of fifty-
six (56) multi-family 
residential dwelling 
units focused on lower 
income households. 

Neighborhood meeting has been scheduled for 
Wednesday, May 17th at 6pm at the Gene Bianchi 
Community Center. Received Engineers estimate from 
Visionary, waiting on exhibits. 

2017-04 
Site Plan Review 

111 N. Fifth 
Avenue 

Development of a new 
5,000 square foot 
building and 
associated on-site 
improvements. 

City staff is currently working with Applicant on design 
for exterior building elevations.  Applicant originally 
proposed metal siding, but City staff is requiring stucco 
siding on all four sides of building.  Application on hold 
pending further information from Applicant. 

2017-05 
Preliminary Site 
Plan Review 

1590 East F 
Street 

Demolition of existing 
Valero Mini-Mart and 
development of a 7-
Eleven Mini Mart. 

City staff advised applicant to submit a formal Site Plan 
Review Application. 

 
SEWER / STREETS AND STORM DRAIN DIVISION 

WORK COMPLETED NUMBER 

POT HOLE PAVING  5 TONS 

STREET SIGN REPLACEMENT 12 

SEWER LIFT STATION REPAIRS  8 

STREET CLOSURES 6 

MMS WORK ORDERS 18 

SEWER LINES CLEANED 48 

LIFT STATION SITE CHECKS  132 

PLAN REVIEW OFFICE OR FIELD MEETINGS 3 

WORK AT THE WWTP  1 

CRACK SEALING  1 ½ pallet  

PLUGGED SEWER LIFT STATION PUMPS  18 

 
MONTHLY DIVISION UPDATES 
 DOWNTOWN LIGHT REPLACEMENT: We are working on replacing all the Downtown lights with LED lights 

through a program that PG&E has, which will allow us to finance the retrofit on our bill without paying 
any more than we do currently. Moving closer to commence work. 

 AUTOMATIC GENERATORS: We exercised 10 generators last month. (Weekly task-15-minute run time per 
week.)  

 OTHER TASKS ASSIGNED 

 Farmers Market once a week until September 20th  

 Sewer main repair on Pinkston Ave. 

 Repair irrigation main at Brennan Park 

  Set up and take down detour for the Oakdale Chocolate Festival/ fun run 
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WATER DIVISION 
WORK COMPLETED NUMBER 

METER SHUT-OFFS 170 

WATER METER READS 8023 

MANUAL WATER METER READS 1503 

WATER RELATED WORK ORDERS  220 

WATER TESTING / SAMPLES-ROUTINE 30 

WATER TESTING / SAMPLES-WELL HEADS 6 

EMERGENCY WATER SERVICE LINE REPAIRS 1 

WATER COMPLAINTS 47 

UNDERGROUND SERVICE LOCATES FOR CITY UTILITIES 124 

 
MONTHLY DIVISION UPDATES 
 IRRIGATION WATER & DROUGHT: since the drought regulations started, which includes comparable 

water usage monitoring to similar dates in 2013, water usage in April 2017 was 35% below usage in 2013 
in the same month. 

 METER CONVERSION:  We are planning to have all routes converted to radio-read meters and radio tower 
system in place to automatically send all meter data directly to the Finance Department within two years 
– sooner if possible. Surveys continue.  These are being conducted in house when time permits. 
Continuing and to be completed by the end of 2017. 

 BACKFLOW DEVICES: Second letters to be mailed out for non-compliant water customers to have their 
backflow devices inspected as required by law. 

 WATER SERVICE FAILURE: 1” poly pipe service line failure. Spliced in new poly pipe to point of failure.  
 



 

 

To:  Bryan Whitemyer, City Manager 

From: Scott Heller, Chief of Police 

Re:  June 2017 Police Department Report for May 2017  
 

 

 

CRIME STATS - YTD  
 

Below are the latest available crime stats for the calendar year to date (January-May 2016 
vs January-May 2017 - Attachment A):  
 

- Robbery is up from 2 in 2016 to 4 in 2017. 
- Aggravated Assault is down 75% from 12 in 2016 to 3 in 2017. 
- Rape is up 100% from 3 in 2016 to 6 in 2017. 
- Simple Assault is down 31% from 77 in 2016 to 53 in 2017. 
- Burglary is down 44% from 85 in 2016 to 48 in 2017. 
- Vehicle Theft is up 3% from 31 in 2016 to 32 in 2017. 
- Larceny is down 23% from 204 in 2016 to 157 in 2017. 
- Non-Injury Collisions are up 4% from 48 in 2016 to 50 in 2017. 
- Injury collisions are down 22% from 32 in 2016 to 25 in 2017. 

 
INCIDENT BREAKDOWN 
 

During the month of May, the Police Department responded to approximately 3,048 
incidents/calls for service.  Below is a list highlighting just a few of the various incident 
types and counts.  The comprehensive list of incidents is attached to the end of this report 
(Attachment B).   

Incidents by Incident Type 
May 2017 

Suspicious Person 104 
Suspicious Vehicle 87 
Audible Alarm 125 
Silent Alarm 11 
Reckless Driving 45 
Pedestrian Contact 122 
Disturbance 34 
Noise Disturbance 31 
Petty Theft 29 
Burglary 12 
Traffic Stop 465 
New Warrants 143 
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PATROL 

• On 5/5/2017, two OPD officers were dispatched to Monterey Lane and Laurel 
Ridge Court in regards to a suspicious vehicle.  The reporting party stated that the 
individual inside the vehicle had been sleeping in the car for approximately 4 hours.  
After running the plates, Dispatch advised the officers the vehicle was listed as 
stolen.  Officers then ordered the driver out of the vehicle and placed him in 
custody. A search of his person provided two syringes, with one that appeared to 
be used. The person was arrested and booked into the County Jail and contact 
was made with the vehicle’s owner letting him know his vehicle had been 
recovered. 
 

• On 5/6/2017, an OPD officer was dispatched to 900 Old Stockton Rd. for a report 
of shadows outside a residence.  When they approached, they observed a vehicle 
parked next to the curb with its lights on and the driver passed out in the driver 
seat. The individual was recognized from previous law enforcement contacts and 
a warrants check advised there was a history of arrests involving drugs and theft 
and that they were on searchable probation.  
 
During a search of the vehicle, the officer found a ring of shaved vehicle keys, 
commonly used as a tool for stealing vehicles.  The person was arrested and 
booked into the County Jail.  
 

• On 5/18/2017, an OPD officer made contact with a person who was on searchable 
felony probation for multiple offenses.  In searching the person, the officer found a 
Wells Fargo credit card in their pocket under someone else’s name, two 
hypodermic syringes, one filled with a substance believed to be liquid 
methamphetamine, a glass pipe used for smoking meth and marijuana, and a 
jewelry box full of marijuana.  The person was arrested and booked into the County 
Jail. 
 

• Officers continue to conduct traffic enforcement at the intersections of Greger 
Street and Shire Way, Greger Street and Parkside Way and Maag Avenue and D 
Street in efforts to combat chronic stop sign running.  
 

• Officers responded to and investigated several “transient type” complaints in May.   
Each complaint is investigated and subject are cited when appropriate.  Officers 
will continue to contact the transient population daily for purposes of outreach, 
security checks and enforcement.   
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EVENTS AND PROJECTS 

• With the support of our CAPS, Explorers, Animal Shelter personnel, and Reserve 
Officers, the Police Department provided a large presence at this year’s Chocolate 
Festival.  CAPS provided free youth fingerprinting services and handed out stickers 
and pencils, and Animal Shelter personnel provided watering stations for canine 
attendees and also extra enforcement.   We also had officers on bicycle and foot 
patrol.  
 

• Staff is currently working on an Ordinance adding Article VI “Disposal of 
Pharmaceutical Controlled Substances” to Chapter 14 Health and Sanitation of the 
Oakdale City Code, allowing a secure drop box in association with the Drop the 
Drugs Prescription Medication Disposal Program, to be placed in the lobby of OPD 
for the safe disposal of unwanted, unused, or expired pharmaceutical controlled 
substances. 

• Staff continues to plan and prepare for this year’s National Night Out Program 
event scheduled for 8/2/2017.  We have received several donations from various 
local businesses and service groups. 

 
• The Department recently took possession of a MRAP vehicle through the 

California Public Safety Procurement Program (CPSPP) also known as the 1033 
Program. The Department has been lacking an armored vehicle asset for quite 
some time and will benefit from not having to wait for over an hour for the nearest 
allied agency to provide one when urgently needed for the rescue of officers and 
citizens and/or response to critical incidents. We have begun the demilitarization 
process of the vehicle, removing unnecessary equipment to make it better suited 
for civilian police use and will be putting a coat of black paint and subdued decals 
on it in the coming weeks. 
 
With the arrival of our recently acquired Armored Rescue Vehicle, the Department 
has begun development of a program to make the vehicle a mission ready asset 
for response/rescue to critical incidents. As such, staff will be identifying and 
selecting a team supervisor and designated drivers/operators.   
 

• Sgt. Savage and SRO Taylor have been appointed to the newly established OPD 
Unmanned Aerial System UAS Unit.  They will be coordinating the development 
and expansion of the UAS Unit over the next several months, including the Federal 
Aviation Administration (FAA) certification of our program. 
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• The department was awarded a $37,735 grant from the California Department of 
Alcoholic Beverage Control (ABC).  This grant will cover costs to facilitate several 
“compliance check” operations throughout the year. 
 

• Supervisor Yates, PSC Hilgen and Sgt. Savage attended the Countywide Court 
Discovery Working Group meeting a few weeks ago.  The meetings are a series 
of workgroups the District Attorney’s office hosts in efforts to streamline and 
standardize practices between county agencies and their office.  
 

• The Police Department’s two volunteers attending the 10-week Volunteer 
Academy at the Ray Simon Criminal Justice Training Center, are a little over the 
halfway point of their training.  CAPS and Oakdale Police Department personnel 
have been assisting in their training. 
 

• Staff is working with the City of Riverbank on updating the contract and budget for 
the Animal Services Contract.   
 

• PSC Hilgen and Administrative Detective Sgt. Savage continue to work on a full 
inventory audit of the evidence room.   
 

• PSC Hilgen continues to work with the Public Services Department on the range 
building and on drainage system issues at the range.   
 

• On 5/10/2017, Officer Jonathan Burch was the recipient of the Annual Civitan’s 
Hometown Heroes Officer of the Year award.  The Civitan Club has presented the 
Law Enforcement award, each year, to one deserving person since 1954.  In 1988, 
the Club expanded the award to include the Modesto, Oakdale, Newman, Turlock, 
Hughson, Patterson, Ceres, Waterford and Escalon Police Departments, the 
Stanislaus Sheriff Department, California Highway Patrol, and California State 
University Police.  We congratulate Officer Burch on his award. 
 

• On 5/15/17, Heather Tamburrino was appointed to the position of Public Safety 
Dispatcher/Clerk. This appointment will trigger the implementation of the 
reclassification of the two Police Records Clerk positions to Public Safety 
Dispatcher/Clerk positions, resulting in an increase from six to eight Public Safety 
Dispatcher/Clerk positions.  This will provide more efficiency and flexibility in the 
Communications Center.  We congratulate Heather on her achievement. 
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RECRUITMENT 

• An Oral Board Assessment for Public Safety Dispatcher/Clerk is scheduled for 
6/2/2017. Eight applicants are expected to test. We have the top three candidates 
from the previous test currently in the background process.  They will be placed on 
an eligibility list which will be used to fill current and future vacancies.   

In efforts to keep a current and continuous eligibility list, we will continue to hold 
ongoing recruitments for this position for both full-time and part-time status. 

• The recruitment for the vacant Crossing Guard position is ongoing. 
 

  ONGOING 

• Patrol Officers continue to attend Neighborhood Watch meetings.  
 

• We continue to hold ongoing recruitment for CAPS and Explorer members.   
 

• We had one Dispatcher attend a three-week Basic Dispatcher Training Academy 
in the month of May. 
 

• Staff received the graffiti report for the month of May from the city’s TAG (Team-
up Against Graffiti) coordinator Mike Hancock.  He reported that there were no 
outstanding graffiti incidents at the end of May and that it was the second-best 
month of 2017 with six graffiti incidents cleared. There was one gang related graffiti 
in the south-west central part of town. A map showing graffiti incidents YTD is 
attached (Attachment C).   
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